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BEFORE THE FRANKLIN COUNTY BOARD OF ELECTIONS

- - -

IN RE: :
:
:

REGULAR MEETING :

- - -

PROCEEDINGS

Before Chairman Doug Preisse, Director Antone
White, Deputy Director David Payne, and Board
Members Michael Sexton, Kimberly E. Marinello, and
Meredith Freedhoff, at the Franklin County Board of
Elections, 1700 Morse Road, Columbus, Ohio called
at 3:00 p.m., on Monday, November 6, 2023.

- - -
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APPEARANCES:

 JEANINE HUMMER, Esquire
 Assistant Prosecuting Attorney
 Franklin County Prosecutor's Office
 373 South High Street, 13th Floor
 Columbus, Ohio 43215,

           On behalf of the Board of Elections.

Also present:

 Brian Zagrocki
 Erin Gibbons
 Carla Patton
 Brandon Johnson
 Matt Kelly
 

                   -  -  -
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        Tuesday Afternoon Session.
        November 6, 2023.
        3:00 p.m.
  -  -  -  
 

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  It appears 

that we have a quorum, but I'll go ahead and take 

role.  Kim Marinello?  

BOARD MEMBER MARINELLO:  Here.

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  Mike 

Sexton?  

BOARD MEMBER SEXTON:  Here.

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  Doug 

Preisse?

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  Here.

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  Meredith 

Freedhoff?

BOARD MEMBER FREEDHOFF:  Here.

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  

Mr. Chairman, we do have a quorum.  The first item 

on the agenda is the approval of the minutes from 

the August 8th, September 9th, and the October 2nd 

meetings of the Franklin County Board of Elections.  

I believe Erin sent out all of those minutes for 

you to peruse.

BOARD MEMBER FREEDHOFF:  I move 
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that the Board approve the minutes from the 

August 8th, September 9th, and October 2nd meetings 

of the Franklin County Board of Elections as 

submitted.  

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  Doug Preisse, 

second the motion.

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  It's been 

properly moved and seconded.  All those in favor of 

the motion, signify by saying aye.

All opposed, same sign.

Motion carries.

(Vote taken; motion passed.)  

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  The next 

item on the agenda is the paper ballot allocation 

for the November 7th general election, and I'll 

call upon Carla Patton, who is our manager of 

operations, Carla.  

MS. PATTON:  Good afternoon.  

UNIDENTIFIED SEAKER:  Good 

afternoon.  

MS. PATTON:  Before you is the 

Exhibit A, which is final paper ballot allocations 

for tomorrow's election.  There were no -- we made 

no changes to the allocations from the initial 
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report that was given earlier this month.  Again we 

are meeting the requirements of the Secretary of 

State for provisional allocation with the 

five percent of the like -- of the previous like 

election, plus -- or I'm sorry.  Number of 

provisional ballots plus five percent of that 

number of previous like election.  And again 

instead of going to the previous mayoral election, 

we went to the 2022 general anticipating higher 

turnouts than normal mayoral elections.  So with 

that allocation then also included is the election 

day ballots, which we took 20 percent of the 

election day turnout and added to that provisional 

number, so altogether that equals 95,800 ballots 

being sent out to the polling locations for 

tomorrow's use.  We also do have the ability to 

print on demand here in house in the event that a 

location were to need more ballots.  

So we would ask that you approve 

the final paper ballot allocation for tomorrow's 

general election on November 7, 2023?  

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  We never 

question you because we always know you have the 

answer.
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BOARD MEMBER MARINELLO:  Kim 

Marinello.  I move that Board adopt the paper 

ballot allocation formula in Exhibit A compiled the 

board staff for the November 7, 2023 general 

election.

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  Doug Preisse 

second the motion.

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  It's been 

properly moved and seconded.  All those in favor of 

the motion, signify by saying aye.

All opposed, same sign.

Motion carries.

(Vote taken; motion passed.)  

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  Carla, if 

you can stay up there and tell us about the voting 

machine allocation and the Touch Pad allocation 

formula?  

MS. PATTON:  Exhibit B is the 

final equipment allocations.  For each location we 

have ExpressVote tabletops, ExpressVote kiosk, with 

a column in there for the total number of 

ExpressVotes for marking devices and we also have 

the ballot counters.  ExpressVote tabletops and 

kiosk, they're about one marker for every 375 
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voters at this point in time, with a total number 

of markers going out of 3,031 marking devices, the 

counters -- and there's no less than two tabletops 

and no less than one kiosk in any one location.  

The ballot counters are based on about one counter 

for every 2,500 and so voters.  There's --

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  How many?  

MS. PATTON:  About 2,500 voters 

per ballot counter, and that's a total of 504 

ballot counters going out with no less than 

obviously one to any location up to five in our 

largest location.  We also have two locations that 

will be using the Tenex Touch Pads to pilot this 

election, the electronic poll book use.  Those 

locations are the Thompson Recreation Center and 

the Ohio Union, and each of those locations will be 

getting eight Touch Pads.  

We would ask that you would -- and 

again this is no change from the previous reading 

of the allocations earlier this month, so we would 

ask that you approve the allocation as set forth.

BOARD MEMBER SEXTON:  

Mr. Chairman -- Mike Sexton.  I move that the Board 

adopt to voting machine and Touch Pad allocation 
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formula in Exhibit B compiled by the Board staff 

for the November 7th, 2023, general election.

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  Doug Preisse, 

second the motion.

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  It's been 

properly moved and seconded.  All those in favor of 

the motion, signify by saying aye.

All opposed, same sign.

Motion carries.

(Vote taken; motion passed.)  

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  The next 

item on the agenda is the Baesman printing invoice.  

Earlier last month we sent out 627,000 voter 

information guides, which also had a recruitment of 

Republican poll workers in there because we were 

running well shy of Republican poll workers.  Also 

in the voter information guide it told all of 

Republican voters their polling location for the 

November 7th election, so this is retroactive, but 

obviously we had to send those out so.

BOARD MEMBER SEXTON:  So these -- 

are these the cards we got maybe a couple weeks 

ago?  

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  Yes.
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DIRECTOR WHITE:  So we did this in 

November of last year in the general -- 2022 

general election and then with the legislative 

changes to election law this year we thought it was 

prudent to send out another voter information guide 

to the households in the county, registered 

households in the county and then as Deputy spoke 

to, we targeted Republican households with an extra 

insert recruiting them to be a poll worker, so we 

could bump up Republican numbers. 

BOARD MEMBER SEXTON:  Is that -- 

do you guys feel that helped?

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  I think we 

thought we got at least 150 poll workers from that, 

Republican poll workers.  It's sort of hard to 

tell, but we think at a minimum we got 150 new 

Republican poll workers from that.  

DIRECTOR WHITE:  And I want to 

thank Gretchen James, who is sitting here, 

community affairs manager, helping me with this 

effort and put this piece together and see that it 

gets out.  So thank you, Gretchen.

BOARD MEMBER MARINELLO:  Thank 

you, Gretchen.
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BOARD MEMBER SEXTON:  I've heard a 

lot of compliments about this piece, the 

information.  I know the new place I live I voted 

in three different places in the last three 

different elections.  

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  Right.  

BOARD MEMBER SEXTON:  But, Mr. 

Chairman, I move the Board approve the expenditure 

of $61,432 for 627,277 voter information guides 

that were mailed to voters in Franklin County.

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  Doug Preisee, 

second the motion.  

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  It's been 

properly moved and seconded.  All those in favor of 

the motion, signify by saying aye.

All opposed, same sign.

Motion carries.

(Vote taken; motion passed.)  

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  The next 

item on the agenda is just an overview.  It doesn't 

require any Board action at the point, but it's to 

discuss our Tenex Touch Pad pilot program for not 

only tomorrow where we have two locations where 

we're using the Tenex Touch Pads but in our early 
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vote center where we used the Tenex Touch Pads, 

I'll turn it over to Director White to talk a 

little about that.  

DIRECTOR WHITE:  Thank you, David.  

Just as a bit of a background, so Carla mentioned 

we're doing a Tenex Touch Pad pilot.  As the Board 

is aware, Tenex is our current voter registration 

vendor.  We use Tenex for voter registration for 

other election management tools.  That was fully 

implemented in the August of 2021, so we've worked 

well with that company.  We like the voter 

registration product.  At the end of 2022, we were 

at the end of life at our current electronic poll 

book solution, so that means that the devices that 

we were using were no longer going to be supported 

by Apple for updates, IOS updates, operating 

updates, and so we needed to make a decision as to 

whether or not we were going to purchase new E-poll 

books from our current vendor or explore another 

solution.  There are three vendors in the State of 

Ohio that are certified to sell electronic poll 

books.  One of those vendors is our current vendor.  

The other vendor is Tenex.  A solution called Touch 

Pad.  So we decided let's take a look at Touch Pad 
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because we wanted to explore what that would like 

in integrated environment.  And what Board staff 

did was we went out and got feedback.  We talked to 

current Ohio customers who used the Touch Pads.  We 

solicited feedback from them.  We also visited 

Hamilton County Board of Election in January of 

this year.  We got a full demonstration from the 

Hamilton County Board of Elections.  They used a 

Touch Pad and used it for a number of years, so we 

were able to get a demonstration, ask questions.  

We then invited Tenex to come on site here in May 

and perform a demonstration over two days.  So 

Board staff were able to play with the solution, 

ask questions.  We got a very thorough 

demonstration, and so subsequent to that, we wanted 

to move forward.  However, the state legislator had 

appropriated some money for county boards of 

elections to purchase new poll books, and that 

money got delayed through the legislative process 

so we weren't able to use that money.  It wasn't 

available yet.  It is now, but it wasn't then, to 

purchase new poll books.  So what we decided to do 

was as a prudent next step was to pilot this 

program.  And so we piloted the Touch Pads in our 
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early vote center over the 30-day voting period, 

and then on the election day at two of our larger 

locations.  So we wanted to just update the Board 

on that.  Brandon Johnson is here.  I will have him 

come up.  Brandon is with Tenex.  He is our project 

manager assigned to Franklin County on our current 

products and he works well with us.  He knows our 

environment, and he's helping us out with this 

pilot, so I wanted to have Brandon say a few words 

to the Board.

MR. JOHNSON:  Thank you, Director 

White.  My name, like Director White said, my name 

is Brandon Johnson.  I am the project manager for 

Franklin County Board of Elections for Tenex 

Software Solutions.  I appreciate the time this 

afternoon, Members of Board, not just to speak on 

behalf of the Touch Pad pilot, so what Director 

White and Tenex are discussing was how to 

essentially do a pilot program for this November.  

So we basically started discussions, preliminary 

discussions in late July, early August about what 

that would look like.  And then basically in about 

the end of August or so, we sat down virtually and 

discussed what we wanted to do, how many Touch Pads 
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we wanted to use at each location.  How many Touch 

Pads at the early vote center, and kind of sorting 

out those details.  We met over a number of 

different meetings to sort out those details and 

what that would look like.  Then after that we 

actually what we did -- at Tenex here is we 

actually configured 60 units, 60 Touch Pads, 

individual electronic poll books.  We sent those 

out to Franklin County Board of Elections to 

receive those.  They decided to go ahead and use 18 

of those at the early vote center and then like 

Carla mentioned got 16 at the two -- eight each at 

the two locations on election day.  And then we 

also set aside a number of those also for the 

training, for training purposes and for testing 

purposes and playing around and get to use, getting 

to know the software and what the touch pads look 

like.  We also sent documentation over to the team, 

so therefore they could create the training guides 

and what that would look like for the PEO 

department and everything in regards to that.  

After both of those meetings we also set aside some 

meetings to discuss workflows.  And what those 

workflows mean are basically how the voter -- when 
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the voter comes in to actually check in to vote 

does that voter check in as a regular ballot.  If 

they do update an address, how does that get 

updated on the Touch Pad.  So we worked through 

those workflows on what that would look like on the 

Touch Pad prior to training so when we did have 

training we could walk through those different 

scenarios during the actual training days.  And 

then we actually conducted that training then at 

the end of September.  I came out here and visited 

and conducted the training.  We did one day of 

training.  We had an early vote training in the 

morning where we sat down with actually early vote 

staff and said this is how the workflows are going 

to look.  This is how the Touch Pads are used.  

This is how you set them up, check in a voter, and 

we worked through other additional workflows and 

how that might work out.  And then we also had a 

training in the afternoon that day for the election 

day.  So the PEO department came in.  We trained 

them on how that would look like on election day, 

and how the different scenarios would play out 

early voting verse election day, the different 

scenarios there.  After that meeting, we actually 
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got some feedback, again from the Board, form the 

Board of Elections department and staff.  And we 

made some adjustments based off of what that would 

look like.  So based off the training and then 

internal discussions, we made some more changes.  

Mainly the changes that we made were basically 

messages, so how when the voter checks in, the 

message that appears on the actual Touch Pad for 

the poll worker to say okay, move on to this next 

step or do this or do that.  So kind of just how 

that messages would be displayed.  And then we also 

conducted some training for our precinct central 

consult.  Now consult is back end of the actual 

Touch Pads, and this is the monitoring basically 

solution.  So the staff here at the Board of 

Elections had access to the consult so they could 

see which Touch Pads are connected, which ones are 

logged in, which voters are being checked in during 

the early vote center, and just be able to monitor 

those elections and run reports and things like 

that, so we had that training as well.  And then we 

actually started early voting of course on 

October 11th and we've done, you know, how many 

days of early voting, well over 52,000 voters 
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checked in using the Touch Pads during the early 

vote process, and then of course as you've heard 

we'll have the two locations on election day.  You 

know, eight touch pads at each location.  I'm here.  

I got in yesterday and I will be here through 

election day tomorrow, and I will depart on 

Wednesday, but I'm here to help to support both 

election day and, of course, any other questions 

that come up during this process.  So that's kind 

of a little high level overview of what took place 

during this pilot.  

DIRECTOR WHITE:  Thank you, 

Brandon.  Any questions for Brandon?

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  Where did you 

come from?  

MR. JOHNSON:  I live in South 

Dakota.

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  I thought so.  

Good report.  Thank you.  

DIRECTOR WHITE:  I just wanted to 

briefly call up Matt Kelly, our absentee manager to 

talk a little bit about the experience with the 

Touch Pads and --

MR. KELLY:  Sure.  Good morning, 
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Mr. Chairman, Members of the Board.  Obviously this 

is very preliminary as we've just closed down our 

early vote yesterday at 5:30-ish and we did vote 

and check in 52,462 voters using the Touch Pads, 

the 18 Touch Pads that were placed up in the early 

vote center.  I guess the first preliminary results 

I can say are very good.  The Touch Pads did what 

they were supposed to do.  They were very easy to 

use.  They had an average check in time of around 

56 seconds per voter.  Just to give you some 

context when we were doing our August election in 

the early vote where we had 46,000 voters, our 

check in time was around two minutes.  And that was 

because we were using a manual check in process, 

and not using the Touch Pad.  So you can see the 

efficiency right there going from two minutes to 

56 seconds.  That helps move a line along pretty 

quick.  The other things that we noticed about the 

Touch Pads and how easy they are to use, this 

device, unlike our previous electronic poll books, 

you'd have to spin around and have the voter sign.  

This one you can flip the screen and the screen 

will orient to the voter, so the voter can then 

just easily sign their name and then we can flip it 
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back to our poll worker, so that just cuts down the 

spinning and the moving of the device.  So we 

thought that was a very, very good feature of the 

device.  The other point that I'd like to make here 

is because our voter registration system is with 

the same company, the syncing of the device and our 

voter registration system happening in realtime is 

just unbelievably helpful.  It allows us to look in 

realtime how things are trending.  We can see voter 

check ins in the back office as they are happening 

up at the early vote center.  So those are just 

some preliminary things we've noticed with the 

pilot program here and we were very happy and I 

think we had a very successful early vote period 

this election.

BOARD MEMBER MARINELLO:  Great.  

DIRECTOR WHITE:  Any questions 

from the Board?  

BOARD MEMBER SEXTON:  I just in 

observation I talked to the Director a little bit 

afterwards and just in general was when I voted at 

the early vote center using them, you know, on the 

signature page, where we use signatures for a lot 

of things around here and I kind of called it the 
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Kroger signature, you know.  And it's totally 

different than what I just signed here, so I'm 

wondering moving forward how we come to check 

petitions and all this stuff, how does that fit 

into --

MS. HUMMER:  The verification 

process?  

BOARD MEMBER SEXTON:  Right.

DIRECTOR WHITE:  So when -- the 

nice thing is that when we, for every voter record 

we maintain multiple signatures, so any time you 

sign a document, whether it's election related, 

Board related, we scan and maintain that signature, 

so, Chairman, we may have different signatures from 

a number of documents over a number of years for a 

voter, so when we check that signature against 

multiple signature in the voter record, that's the 

same one when we check for petition.  When we check 

petition signature, we can check against multiple 

types of signatures, so there will be a match to 

the most appropriate signature to that signature 

that's on that page or on that record as it's 

signed.  Does that make sense?  

BOARD MEMBER SEXTON:  Does that 
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translate like when staff checks the petitions?  

DIRECTOR WHITE:  So your Kroger 

signature, as you refer to it as, that will get 

copied and saved into the voter record, along with 

all the other signatures.  So presumably there's a 

signature on file that we can match up to when 

somebody signs a petition or some type of Board 

document.  

MR. KELLY:  I would ask to that, 

Mr. Chairman, Members of Board, the process that we 

use to sign people in, we're actually handing the 

voter a stylus, so their signature is a little 

better than just doing it with a fingertip.  So 

that proves to be helpful for most voters giving 

them a device like a stylus just to use.

BOARD MEMBER SEXTON:  Okay.  Thank 

you.

DIRECTOR WHITE:  Thank you, Matt.

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  Thank you, 

Matt.

DIRECTOR WHITE:  Any other 

questions on that?  

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  Very good.  

Thank you.  
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DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  The next 

thing that we need to do is open the polls for 

tomorrow's election at 6:30 a.m. and close at 7:30 

p.m. tomorrow night.

BOARD MEMBER FREEDHOFF:  I move 

that the polls be declared open on Tuesday, 

November 7, 2023 for the general election beginning 

at 6:30 a.m. and closing at 7:30 p.m., that in 

accordance with Ohio Revised Code section 3501.32, 

any voter in line prior to the closing of polls at 

7:30 shall be permitted to vote.  

BOARD MEMBER SEXTON:  I'll second.

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  It's been 

properly moved and seconded.  All those in favor of 

the motion, signify by saying aye.

All opposed, same sign.

Motion carries.

(Vote taken; motion passed.) 

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  We 

probably don't want to adjourn.  We probably want 

to recess this meeting, I'm guessing.

BOARD MEMBER SEXTON:  I think 

that's a good idea.

BOARD MEMBER MARINELLO:  Chairman, 
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I move that the Board recess this meeting of the 

Board of Election subject to the recall by the 

Chair until after the close of the election date 

being held on Tuesday, November 7th, 2023.  

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  Seeing no 

objections.  I think we're recessed.

- - -

       Thereupon, the proceedings were recessed at 

approximately 3:35 p.m.

- - - 
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C E R T I F I C A T E

I, Deborah Werling, a Court Reporter and 

Notary Public do hereby certify that the foregoing 

is a full, true and correct transcript of my notes 

taken in the above-styled case and thereafter 

transcribed by me.

   _______________________________
DEBORAH WERLING 
Notary Public, State of Ohio   
My Commission Expires 7-5-27 




































































